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LU-65 COMMUNITYPLAN AMENDMENT, PROJECT DISTRICT PHASE I I
APPROVAL, AND CHANGE IN ZONING FOR THE PULELEHUA PROJECT
(LAHAINA) (C.C. No. 06-236)
CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel) . . . Will the meeting please come to order? The LandUse Committee isis
now
now in session at the Lahaina Civic Center. The date is September 29, 2010, and according to
my watch
about five minutes after 5:00, and the Chair would like to note that a quorum is
watch it's about
present. My name
name isis Gladys Baisa. I'm the Chair of the Land Use Committee and at this time I I
would like to
to turn
turn the meeting over
over to
to your area representative, Member Jo Anne Johnson, and
she will do the honor of introductions tonight.
COUNCILMEMBER
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Aloha. It's wonderful to be here again. This will probably be one
of the last meetings that I'm at for the West Maui side. So, anyway, I just want to say mahalo
to
to the individuals that have shown up, you know, to testify or at least hear the presentation
tonight. We have the one item, of course, on our agenda, which is Pulelehua. I'm going to
begin at
at my, my far right and introduce the Council Members. We have Councilmember Sol
Sol
Kaho'ohalahala...yes, and then we also have Councilmember Bill Medeiros.

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Aloha, and good evening.
COUNCILMEMBER
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Council Chair Danny Mateo. And, of course, wonderful Gladys
Baisa, who you all
all know; and we also have the...
... is it Upcountry? No, it's Makawao. Yeah, I,
1,I, you know, I always forget the districts. I guess it doesn't matter; we represent everyone
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anyway. Michael Molina, Wayne Nishiki, Councilmember Pontanilla, andCouncilmember
Mike Victorino. And then we have sitting beyond him, Corporation Counsel James Giroux. To
assist us, we have Ms. Carla Nakata, and we have, let's see who else is it? Oh, Pauline Martins.
Sorry, I could not...you, you have too much hair. Oh, and Ms. Jo-Ann Sato, yes. She isis
taking...if anyone wants to sign up to testify, she's taking the sign-ups. Do we have anyone
else? IsIs there.. .is Ann Cua here, Deputy Director of Planning? Okay. Someone will be joining
us shortly from the Administration. And so, with that, I will turn it back over to Chair Baisa.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Jo Anne. Also with us this evening, folks, we have Ryan
Churchill, who ... Senior Vice President from Maui Land & Pineapple Company, Inc., and we
have Pam English, the Development Director [sic] ...Development Manager from Maui Land &
Pineapple Company, Inc., and they are the applicant representatives.
Members, tonight we have a single item on our agenda. It's Land Use-65, Community Plan
Amendment, Project District Phase I Approval, and Change in Zoning for the Pulelehua Project
in Lahaina. This item relates to revised proposed bills to grant a request from Randy Endo,
Esquire, Vice President, Community Development of Maui Land & Pineapple Company, Inc.,
Space to West
(MLP), for a Community Plan Amendment from Agricultural, Park, and Open Space
Maui Project District 5 (Pulelehua); Project District Phase I Approval for West Maui Project
District 5 (Pulelehua); and Change in Zoning from Agricultural and Interim Districts to West
Maui Project District 5 (Pulelehua); and Interim Districts to West Maui Project District 5 5
(Pulelehua) on approximately 310 acres located at Mahinahina, Kahana, Lahaina, Maui,
approximate.. .I'm sorry, Hawaii, TMK: (2)4-3-01:031 portion, along with proposed bills toto
grant the requested Community Plan Amendment Project District Phase I approval and Change
of
in Zoning. That's a mouthful. For the Members ease of reference, I have distributed copies of
have
the revised proposed bills that were posted on today's meeting agenda, and you should have
those before you.
Prior to the taking of testimony tonight I have asked Maui Land & Pineapple, Inc., to provide
the Committee with a presentation on this matter, not to exceed 20 minutes. The Committee
will be in recess for a couple of minutes to prepare the room for the presentation. Meeting isis
now in recess. . . (gavel). . .
RECESS: 5:08 p.m.
RECONVENE: 5:09 p.m.

CHAIR BAISA: The Chair would... let me call this back to order. .. . (gavel). . . Meeting is back in
session. The Chair would like to note that Ms. Ann Cua, from the... our Planning
Director.. .Deputy Planning Director has joined us. And we'll ask the applicant representative,
Mr. Ryan Churchill to proceed. Ryan?
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BEGIN PRESENTAHON . . .
MR. CHURCHILL: Thanks, Gladys. Good afternoon, Chairman Baisa and Members of the Land Use
Committee. My name is Ryan Churchill with Maui Land & Pineapple Company. Thank you
for hearing the project today, and I'm pleased to see all of you made it out to West Maui. I
know you've had a busy schedule and heard another real estate project this morning, so we
really appreciate you making the trip out to West Maui. Since it's been a while since our last
meeting, I'd like to give you a brief update on the project, and you may follow along with the
handout we, we provided of the slides in front of you.
First, I wanted to provide written testimony from over 130 people in support of the project that
we have gathered during our community meetings over the past couple years, and here's a stack
of 'em here that Pam will bring up.
As most people are aware, our company has had its financial challenges over the past couple
years due to local and global economic conditions. We're a publicly held company, the only
one on Maui. We have 100 percent of our assets on Maui. And because we're a publicly held
company you get to read all about our, our financial conditions online or in the paper. So, in a
sense, we have an open book with you which is unique, Ithink, with any other developer on
Maui.
Over the past year we've gone through extensive restructuring of our company to ensure that
we will survive and be able to thrive when economic conditions improve. We have been
successful in reducing our company debt from over 150 million in 2008 to less than 45 million
can
today. The company still owns approximately 24,000 acres of land on Maui, of which you can
see by the pie chart here, 96 percent of it is in Agriculture or Conservation and only 4 percent in
Urban. Although we no longer actively farm the land ourselves, we have successfully
partnered with many companies, including Haliimaile Pineapple Company, to keep pineapple
growing on Maui, the major ranches on the island; Ulupalakua Ranch, and Haleakala Ranch,
and various organic farmers on our West Maui land. In addition, we continue to invest and
explore options with our joint venture partner Kauai Bioenergy to look for proper crops to grow
as an energy crop on our ag land on both sides of the island. Lastly, we're one of the few
landowners in the State that has a dedicated conservation staff working to make sure we are a
good steward of the land. We have been in business on Maui for over 100 years, and we intend
to be here for another 100 years.
I want to reinforce that with all the changes that have gone on with MLP the past couple years,
Pulelehua remains an important and core project for the company. Although MLP has reduced
its employees the demand base is still there since most of our old employees continue to work
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for our new partners in the resort. Current market fluctuations have reduced housing demand
today; however, long-term demand for affordable housing will always exist. We need to plan
now for quality designed neighborhoods for the future and this takes time, and build-out of the
project will take time as the market will bear. I want to point out that MLP will not go this
project alone. We intend to partner withfinancial institutions to bring in capital and home
builders to help build-out the project as intended.
Now, this slide provides a summary of entitlement status to date. The EIS was completed and
accepted in July, 2005. The Maui Planning Commission recommended approval in June, 2006.
And in the same month, the State Land Use Commission designated the 3 10 acres as Urban. In
addition, the project is included in the Island Plan urban growth boundary area. The Council
Land Use Committee has previously heard this project in September 2007 and in March and
August of 2008.
As Chair Baisa mentioned, there's three applications we have before the Council here. First, isis
the Change in Zoning; it's the West Maui Project District. Second, is theCommunity Plan
Amendment; and third, is a bill to establish the project district standards.
Pulelehua will be for the working families of West Maui. It's designed by working families,
and this is not a resort project. Second, the project will provide hundreds of affordable homes.
Third, Pulelehua will be the site of a new 13-acre elementary school. Design of the school byby
DOE is already underway, and they've completed the master plan for the site. Fourth,
Pulelehua will put families closer to their jobs, saving them time, stress, and money, in taking
cars off the Pali. In addition, the project will provide over 300 million in capital investment to
the island.
I'd like to take a minute to refresh you on the master plan you see up here. Total project area is
approximately 3 10 acres and is broken up in three distinct neighborhoods--the neighborhood to
the north; central neighborhood; and the neighborhood to the south. There's a 7-acre core
district with mixed uses that's shown in red here. In yellow is 161 acres of residential. In blue
is the 13-acre elementary school site; and in green, there's more than 124 acres or 40 percent of
the site in open space or parks.
Pulelehua has many attributes that make it a desirable project. First, it's, it's designed to be a a
traditional neighborhood where people can walk and know their neighbors, where we'd have a a
real sense of community. ItItprovides affordable-rate and below-market-rate homes for the
working families of Maui. We'll have an elementary school and cash to help with construction
of it. And we'll reduce congestion in Lahaina town and decrease commuter traffic from the
other side. It will help reduce the number of parents driving to elementary school. It's
estimated--based on the DOE forecast--that 240 of the 550 kids going to Pulelehua Elementary
will be in short enough distance to walk or bike to school. Pulelehua will provide parks, trails,
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preserves in open space. And we've had over 4,700 people show interest in Pulelehua. And
Pulelehua was planned and designed by the community. Pulelehua changed the way projects
were designed on Maui. We held an extensive week long, open door community design
charette session attended by over 600 people. Input included where to place the parks, roads,
residential, and commercial uses, and resulted in the plan that I I just went over.
If you take a look at Slide 10 in your packet, now this provides a regional context ofPulelehua.
Pulelehua is situated in an excellent area to accommodate growth. It is surrounded by urban
uses. You see in blue future development lands of DHHL. It's right in the middle of the large
job markets of Kaanapali to the south and Kapalua to the north. It has access to existing utility
system such as potable water. You see in this map here is the County Water Treatment Facility
with a waterline running to the County potable tank here. It's good proximity to the wastewater
treatment plant, approximately 3,500 feet where we plan to bring a new wastewater line, which
DHHL will be able to, to share with us. In addition, there's already an existing R-1 line that
goes from the wastewater treatment plant up to a Maui Land & Pine owned reservoir, up in this
area, and we intend to add a new line taking the R- 1 water down to the Pulelehua to irrigate the
open space and park areas.
The highway infrastructure is excellent. The Lahaina Bypass is planned to terminate right at
Pulelehua and there's a good highway corridor along Honoapiilani Highway existing. And
lastly, we have a Maui Electric significant substation for West Maui located right here near the
project. This isis clearly in an infill location that will have a least amount of impact on
surrounding uses. Pulelehua has started and will continue to be a part of the transportation
solution for West Maui. By creating housing close to the job market, the project will help take
commuters off the road. Having an elementary school in the project will reduce trips to
Lahaina area elementary schools. Maui Land & Pine, as part of this project and our Kapalua
projects, founded Lahaina Bypass Now, which through grassroots efforts help finally get the
Lahaina Bypass construction underway. In addition, you have the four lanes, as you may have
saw driving in, four lanes coming into Lahaina is nearly complete and will be open in
approximately a month. Lastly, Pulelehua will make improvements to Honoapiilani Highway
and has committed to pay at least $1 million, in fees, to DOT.
I know there's been concerns raised about the airport, but Pulelehua's adjacency to the Kapalua
Airport has been intensely studied. Current restrictions that the Council controls include: no
jets, no night flights, no helicopter flights, no private planes, no expansion of theterminal,
runway, or apron, you can't even keep a plane there overnight, and there's a maximum of 70
flights a day restricted to the airport. And in 2009, it averaged nine flights aa day, down
36 percent from 2008. County Council approval is required to change any of these airport
operating conditions. In addition, analysis shows that the Pulelehua plan meets or exceeds all
FAA, DOT, and TSA requirements. And in conclusion of these studies the FAA issued a report
confirming no hazards.
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During the planning process over the past five years we've had the opportunity to address key
issues raised during the process and work towards solutions for each. A workforce housing, the
project has always committed a minimum of 50 percent even before the Workforce Housing
Bill was passed. I've touched on the school, we have an agreement with DOE to dedicate 13
acres and provide 2.4 million in cash. Over 40 percent of the project is in parks and open
space. And the Lahaina Bypass is now underway, and I mentioned the over $1 million in fees
that we've committed to regional improvements. FAA has determined there's no hazards.
Utilities are nearby and direct. And there's no archaeology and no endangered resources.
In summary, Pulelehua is a well thought out, well planned project by a company that's been a
part of Maui's community for over 100 years. It integrates smart growth principals, is in
excellent proximity to jobs, close to infrastructure, and has limited impact since it's surrounded
have worked over
over the years to effectively address the issues that
by urban on three sizes. We have
have been raised and the project is planned by the community and supported by the community.
We ask for your support and, again, appreciate your time and commitment to come out to West
Maui tonight. Mahalo.
... END OF PRESENTATION .
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Churchill. The meeting will be in recess. No need? Can
we just move on? Okay, we'll just move on. You might want to shuffle yourselves back for
public testimony
those of you who moved during the presentation. The Chair will now accept public
in just a moment. And Chair would also ask please ask everyone who is in the audience, if
you've got a cellphone or something that might make noise, if you could please put that on the
silent mode. I'm reminding myself, so we don't have any disruptions during testimony. Okay.
Okay. Done. Also, the Chair would like to note the presence of our Planning Director
Kathleen Aoki. Ms. Aoki, there she is back there. So she'll be here in case she's needed.
We'll be taking testimony. Those wishing to testify should sign up and Jo-Ann Sato, over there
in the corner, is the lady that's taking care of that. Testimony will bebe limited toto three minutes.
There will not be an additional minute to conclude, although the Chair can, you know, give you
time to wrap-up your sentence. Testifiers are requested to state their name for the record and to
indicate who they are representing, if applicable.
Members, due to facility constraints, the meeting will need to conclude by 10:00 p.m. The
Chair asks for your consideration in limiting your questions to testifiers to those that are
authorized by Rule 17(B)(3) of the Rules of the Council, which provides as follows: The Chair
may allow Members to ask testifiers to repeat or rephrase statements made during their
testimony, but Members shall not ask questions that give atestifier a greater opportunity to
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testify than others. Members shall not comment on testimony or testifiers during the testimony
period.
The Committee will now accept public testimony. And the first testifier tonight will be
be Ethan
Rathbun, and he will be followed by Don Lehman. Yes, if you would come to the microphone
please. Thank you very much. Whenyou're ready.
. . . BEGINPUBLIC TESTIMONY . . .
MR. RATHBUN: (NOTE: He turned the microphone on.) Oh, better? Okay. I work for Whaler's
Realty. I believe that Mr. Churchill did a wonderful job of his... in his presentation for the
subdivision and
and subsequent areas around the airport there. I believe it's a great project. It's a
long time coming, and I think it should go through. Ibelieve for all the people on the West side
that need jobs along with decent housing, we need something like this for our future. Thank
you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, any questions for our testifier? After you complete
your testimony, if you could just hold on for a second, and, and we'll find out if Members have
any questions, and then you can leave. All righty. Next testifier will be Don Lehman, and he'll
be followed by May Fujiwara. Please proceed.
MR. LEHMAN: Good evening, Ms. Baisa and Council Members. I'm Don Lehman. I'm President of
of
the West Maui Taxpayers Association. Jo Anne knows, of course, that we're sort of a
non-traditional association in that we're much more interested in having the tax revenues
generated in West Maui returned to West Maui in infrastructure investment. So we're doing a
lot of that, and I think this is a terrific investment in West Maui. We have annual meeting and
every year, we have up to 3-400 people come. We take a survey. What are the important issues
for you in West Maui? Every year, for the past several years, it's been traffic mitigation; but a
very close second has been workforce housing, affordable housing.
And I think this project goes a long way for both of those, because it, it's going to do a lot for
traffic, the problems that we have been facing over the years, and also by picketing [sic] the
workforce from the other side to live on this side instead of commuting over the Pali, which is
dangerous. Quite often there is no way to get over here because if something happens on the
Pali, there's a fire or an accident. So it's always been a problem. Itwould be great.
I'm also on the board for Lahaina Bypass Now, and we did a survey a few years ago ofthe, the
major employers in West Maui and a large proportion of the workers on this side would love to
live on this side, but there's not been housing available and never any affordable housing. So
this would be a great project to try to mitigate some of the problems we have there.
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We participated, West Maui Taxpayers Association, in the planning for Pulelehua. I think they
put together aa really good plan for this. We have the support of our board. We have full
support, and I think of the membership of the West Maui taxpayers, and there's a large of, of
people declining with the economy, but we're still trying. The location is good. It's sort of a a
continuation. It's contiguous to Mahinahina and seems to be a logical extension. Centrally
located as Mr. Churchill said between Napili, Kapalua, and the Lahaina, the Kaanapali area.
I'm also on the board...well, not on the board. I'm on the Mayor's Community Working Group
on the injection wells, and we're coming close to some closure on that but no decisions yet.
But one thing we know is that we do need to have some way to reuse that R-1 water. I just, for
the first time, saw the plan they have here to use that for their parks and the school area. I I think
that's a great way to get ...reduce the use of the injection wells. So another great thing that I
just learned tonight about the project that I'll have to bring back to our group.
The really important thing is the school. We have the problem...we have three of our four
public schools on Lahainaluna Road. That's always been a congestion bottleneck. Now, the,
the first stage of the bypass is going to take some of that to Keawe Street. That's already
become a congested nightmare even before the bypass was open.
MS. NAKATA: Three minutes.
MR. LEHMAN: So.. .okay. For those reasons, I think this is a great project. I'd really like to see
see the
Council support it. Thank you. Questions?
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you. Next
testifier is May Fujiwara, and she'll be followed by Lesley Ann Bruce. Good evening.
MS. FUJIWARA: Good evening, Chair Baisa and Members of the Land Use Committee. Welcome to
Lahaina. My name is May Fujiwara, and I am in support of the P ulelehua Project for
development. I've been before the Land Use Committee twice before testifying in support of
Pulelehua in September of 2007 and August, 2008. Pulelehua has received State Land Use,
State Land Use, Land Use Urban designation and the Maui Planning Commission has
recommended approval. It's time that Pulelehua continue with the entitlement process. I I
humbly ask that the Committee continue hearings on Pulelehua so this project can move
forward.
Not much has changed since I first testified in support of Pulelehua. Fifty-one percent of the
882 units will still be available to low, low-moderate, and moderate income Maui residents.
These affordable houses will be mixed with the market priced houses and will be of the same
quality and appearance. These affordable homes will be in perpetuity and will be
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owner-occupied. To show that there is still a need for affordable homes there are actually over
4,000 registered to purchase these homes.
In addition to numerous parks, a wellness facility, churches, a town center, there will be land
for a much needed elementary school. Our young people are in need of jobs. The sooner
sooner this
project can move forward, the sooner our young people can again be gainfully employed.
Thank you for allowing me to testify.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, any questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank
you.
MS. FUJIWARA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Next testifier will be Lesley Ann Bruce, and she'll be followed by Juno Comilang.
MS. BRUCE: Good evening. Thank you for coming to Lahaina. My name is Lesley Ann Bruce, and I I
represent myself this evening. I support affordable housing. All parts of the island need
affordable housing. In the east section of Maui it's especially important. There is a serious
flaw with this plan. You can see there's an airport very near the school. I lived in New York a
number of years on 62 nd Street and went every morning to work with school children near an
airport. Trying to go to school and learn the schoolwork, putting up with aircraft and airport
noises is practically impossible. Where I worked, the building shook; you were temporarily
deafened; and I found myself very disoriented by the airport noise. If I was rattled, I can
imagine how the children I was working with, who were having great difficulty learning in
general, were even more sensitive to the things that were bothering me.
The airport is not going to move. It's been a great asset to West Maui, but I question putting a
school near an airport. I noted they made a limitation here. There's a maximum of 70 flights a
day. What does that mean? Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, questions for Ms. Bruce? Seeing none, thank you very much.
Next testifier will be Juno Comilang followed by Eve Clute. Twice in one day.
MR. COMILANG: Good afternoon, Council. Thanks for having me again. Long time no see, but you
guys are very hard workers. I, I can see that, that you're in from early morning to late
afternoon. You know, 10 o'clock is, it's kind of late for me; but again, I got to work hard too. I I
am desperate to find more jobs for our community. You know, we're all about ready to lose
some.. .you know, our dream home. There are some that already lost their homes. And, you
know, every, every day I go home my kids they come hug my leg, and I kiss my wife, and we
pray for another month, but now we pray for those who already lost their homes. So any, any
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project that has affordable or, or offer jobs, you know, please help us. You know, be, be my
hero or our hero. You know, pass, pass some jobs and projects. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, any questions for our testifier? Member
Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Juno, for being here this evening.
What do you do?
MR. COMILANG: I'm a sales manager for a building supply house, Miyake Concrete.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other questions for the testifier? If not, thank you very much.
MR. COMILANG: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: You worked hard today too.
MR. COMILANG: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: And our next testifier will be Eve Clute, and Ms. Clute will be followed by June
Kaaihue. Good evening.
MS. CLUTE: Good evening. As a doctor of public health I'm very concerned about the use of R-1 I
wastewater particularly near schools and irrigation areas. The reason isis we already know that
MRSA, which is a multi-resistant staph infection, is in the ocean which has come throughthe
injection wells and into the ocean, and our divers, through UH, who are doing studies there
have already had MRSA over a dozen times in their whole eight days out of the. .. each time
they get MRSA. So that's a lot of days off for UH researchers.
I work with the EPA and with several medical doctors on the MRSA issue both in California
and here, and what we understand is that the staph bacteria comes through the pipe, and then
stays at the spigot, and when the water sprays out that water is disbursed and there's very little
bacteria in it, but at the spigot and inside the pipe the staph bacteria grows, and grows, and
grows. And it grows to a point where even now when the force of water comes out there's
going to be more and more bacteria coming to the, to the grass, coming to the plumeria plants,
and when they start picking plumeria for leis, or a dog wants to drink the water, or, you know,
children get wet because it's hot outside, and they're spraying, they're being sprayed by water,
or they touch the grass that has water on it. That infection can become flesh-eating bacteria
very quickly, and it's, it's a life-threatening situation.
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At this point, I have asked Mr. Sparks from DLNR to test the water, and he has said he would,
but at this point has, has not begun to do so. So just as a, as another important issue that would
be something to .. .that I hope you would look at. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Questions for the testifier? Seeing none, Eve, thank you. Nexttestifier
is June Kaaihue, and she'll be followed by Lucienne deNaie.
MS. KAAIHUE: Aloha, my name is June Kaaihue. I'm a kupuna for this area. I live in Honokohau
Valley, so it's still part of Lahaina. Thank you for allowing me to speak and actually we need
jobs now. Too many of our young people, our construction workers like carpenters,
electricians, plumbers are unemployed, my grandson included. With projects like Pulelehua
they can again be gainfully employed. The need for affordable housing for our police officers,
fire fighters, teachers, and hotel workers they can live on this side. So we need affordable
homes close to where they work. No need for workers to commute from the other side of the
island to work in West Maui. This will alleviate much of the traffic problems we now have.
Living in West Maui and working in West Maui will allow families to be able to spend more
time for each other.
If I were fortunate enough to be able to purchase one of these affordable homes my home may
be next to a market priced home and be of the same quality and design. In addition to parks,
churches, a town center there will be an elementary school. Children will be able to walk or
bike to school instead of having to catch the bus or having their parents drive them to school in
Lahaina. This will also alleviate some of the traffic congestion. I want to keep my children and
grandchildren here. II don't want them to have to move off-island or to the mainland because
they cannot afford to live here. Please support this project. Mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, any questions for our testifier? Seeing none, thank
you. Our next testifier will be Lucienne deNaie, and she'll be followed by Paul Brown.
MS. DENAIE: Aloha and nice to see you all here on the west side. May name is Lucienne deNaie,
and I am representing myself this evening. As usual, I'm here to ask you to ask plenty of
questions about even things that sound great. Of course, it's an election year, times are hard,
we hear about jobs, we need jobs. I've been in this room and the project was Kapalua Mauka.
Had to have it because there had to be jobs. I'm not sure if it's created jobs. I'm not sure if we
have control in this room about how jobs are created. You know, I think thatthat may be in the
hands of larger forces. Ofcourse, we all want to do the right thing.
Ask them questions about the 40 percent open space. How much of it is gulches? How much
of it is mandated buffer zones for the airport? Let's just figure out, youknow, isis it equivalent to
the fact that a community park of 50 acres was originally envisioned for this ...a portion of this
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site, and people in good faith put it in their community plan and hoped it would happen. So
what else happens? How does that community need get met through this project? Let's make
sure we, we have an answer to that.
It was mentioned that this is near where people work andthat isis true, and it's a wonderful idea,
but it wasn't mentioned there's five or six other projects that are all equally wonderful;
Kaanapali 2020, The Villages of Leialii, Puukolii Village, Wainee Village that are also very
near where people work. Also, 50 percent affordable housing. So what we wrestled with at the
GPAC process, and I'm sure you do too is, okay, everybody wants to build. It's all under
different ownerships. They all want their piece of the pie and their piece of the American
dream, and their chance to make some money on their land. We need tofigure out where all
the water, the sewage, and everything fits... and the traffic, fits in on all ofthis. And one of the
things that we discussed at, at the GPAC level was maybe each of these projects should try to
find out what its correct size is.
So we actually recommended and passed a map that had a few of these projects. They were
there. This is true. They were, they were in the urban growth boundary, but they're smaller
than what's being proposed to you. And in the end I think that the Planning Department, the
Director's version of the map for this area, for the Maui Island Plan, came to that conclusion
too that there was just so much different projects, and they were all so big that we really needed
to like, look at each one giving a little bit.
So these are some questions I hope you'll consider. There are some other, you know, factors
here. You should remember that the County's most polluted wells are located in the land up
above this. So we don't know what's in the soil. We don't know what's in the water. And it is
kind of one ofthose places that was great for agriculture, but there may be some residual
effects to that. So let's just make sure we get the answers to the question. It's not a bad project.
It will help people, but it should be done at the right size -MS. NAKATA: Three minutes.
MS. DENAIE: --and it should be fair to all the other projects that are equally worthy and deserving.
Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, any questions for the testifier? We have a
question. Member Pontanilla?
MS. DENAIE: Sorry.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Just like this morning, I'm going to ask.. .the
questions that I have is that...thank you for the information about all of the projects that are
being planned for Maui, the island of Maui.
...

MS. DENAIE: Those are West Maui actually is ---COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, for the island of Maui ---MS. DENAIE: --the ones I mentioned.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --you know, we do have lot of plans for Central, for East,
South, as well as West Maui. I, I know some of the projects were approved maybe ten, 1515
years ago, and maybe it's about time that we take a look at all of the projects, because all of the
projects, you know, promise affordable housing. And, and, and my question isis that should we
go back ten, 15 years, look at all the projects, and weed out the projects that we think not going
be done?
MS. DENAIE: Well, if you were in business, and I think that you really are, you're, you're doing the
people's business here, you would look at the feasibility of something happening. No matter
what was promised, no matter how much you like the people who promised it,it, isis it really going
to happen? Is it really going to deliver? So I think you should. I think there should be a
mechanism...a fair mechanism for doing that. But sometimes projects are dormant for a long
time, like, over by The Villages of Leialii. Now, it's kind of coming awake again. So hard to
say sometimes, but I, I think there should be a process. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. deNaie. The nexttestifier is Paul Brown, and Mr. Brown will be
followed by David Rockett. Good evening.
MR. BROWN: Good evening, everyone. Thanks for the opportunity to testify. I would like to testify
on behalf of myself in support of Pulelehua. My wife and I were fortunate that we were, ten
years ago, able to buy a small lot in Kahana, and build a home, and, and have a home that we
can afford. And many of my friends are unable to do that. They have not.. . either they have
had to buy small condos, and squeeze into those, or share housing, or continue to rent and have
the disruption of their lives when the rent goes up and things like that. And I think that they
deserve that opportunity to be able to find housing and secure housing that they're going to be
able to have for a long time.
I think it's important that we have local housing for local workers to keep us close. The
neighborhood that I built in there's 17 homes. It was in-fill. And of those 17 homes, I think,
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there's 34 adults, and 33 of them work in West Maui. There's only one person that commutes
out of that area to Kihei. So all of those people are able to work within aa few miles of their
homes, which I think is terrific to keep people off the Pali and, and from going back and forth
too much.
I think there definitely is a need. I think if yougo and look up Lahainaluna Road or if you look
in Waikuli or Mahinahina and the number of cars, and the number of houses that have been
split up into multiple houses. Before we built our home we lived in a house that was designed
for one family that had been split into three different homes, and I think there was probably 12,
12 or 14 people living in that single-family home that were cut up into different areas. And
that's one of thousands in West Maui. So there's definitely a need for more housing as long as
it's affordable. I mean the people that work in the restaurants and the hotels can't afford
$600,000 homes. They have to have something that's affordable that's within their budget.
I know that the, the airport has been a concern and certainly it was with me when I first heard
about the project. I thought, God, that is pretty close. But I think the way it's been designed,
and I think with the oversight of the government regulations that have gone into it,it, I think it's,
it's safe. For an example, my brothers lives in West Los Angeles, andthey're in line with one
of the airports there, and I would say they probably have two to 300 flights a day go over their
house at an elevation of probably 5,000 .. .or 500 feet to 1,000 feet as they're coming in for their
landings, and it, it is not a disruption really at all to their lives and, again, they've lived in that
house for 15 years, and I visit frequently, and it doesn't seem like it really has that much of an
impact. And I think with the small planes that we have going into West Maui and the small
number of flights that are there, I just can't imagine it's that much of an impact. So, again,
thanks for the opportunity to, to support Pulelehua, and I hope that we'll see itit soon. Thank
you. Questions?
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Brown Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing none,
Mr. Brown, thank you.
MR. BROWN: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier will be David Rockett, and Mr. Rockett will be followed by Patricia
Nishiyama.
MR. ROCKETT: Good evening, Council. My name is David Rockett, and I am a 1963 graduate of
of
Baldwin High School. The day after I graduated from Baldwin High School I moved here to
West Maui, put my surfboard on my jeep, and I've been pretty much here ever since. I run a
charter business, a charter boat business out of Lahaina Harbor. I've been doing that since
1972. When people come out on my boat and they find out I've been here for such a long time
they ask me, boy, you must have seen a lot of changes, and I tell 'em I've seen all the changes.
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And that being said, the developments up at North Beach, the ones at Kapalua, the ones that are
in Lahaina town, although they haven't been fully staffed for a while, because of the bad
economy, will eventually be fully staffed. Most of the people that are going to work and are
working in these developments live up in Haiku, Pukalani, Upcountry, somewhere on the other
side of the island. Most of these people, when they're driving over here to go to work, the main
thing they're thinking about is, gee, I'm going to have to spend the first two hours working just
to pay the gas, and that's not even mentioning the wasted time. So these workers need to live
in a community where they live [sic]; and that way, they can be part of our West Maui ohana.
So Pulelehua needs to be part of the West Maui plan for our future and present population
needs. Thank you so much. Any questions?
CHAIR BAISA: Members, questions for the testifier? If not, seeing none, thank you Mr. Rockett.
MR. ROCKETT: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier will be Patricia Nishiyama, and Ms. Nishiyama is the last form that
I have. So if there is any others, girls, I need them. And also, the Chair would also invite any
you
of you sitting in the audience if you haven't signed up and would like to testify would you
please do so. Go ahead, Patty.
MS. NISHIYAMA: Aloha. Aloha, Council Members. My name is Patricia Nishiyama aka Aunty
Patty Nishiyama of Na Ka Puna 0 Maui. We are in support ofPulelehua, because it's going to
give us low income housing, middle income housing, and affordable housing, and it will
provide the school. Also, these homes will also be for their employees. There are 201
employees still working for Maui Land & Pine. We also need jobs. Our, our children are
homeless, because their homes went up for foreclosure. The parents are not working. The
parents' hours of working has been cut down. In one month, on the Island of Maui, there were
almost 2,000 foreclosures. Please help our island people and our children. Please support. We
ask you to support and continue to approve this project. Thank you. Mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for Aunty Patty? Aunty Patty, question
MS. NISHIYAMA: Yes, ma'am.
CHAIR BAISA: You represent Na Ka Puna 0Maui.
MS. NISHIYAMA: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Can you tell us whatthat means?
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MS. NISHIYAMA: Well, we're elders that first started out 25 years ago in the sovereignty movement
and since then we've been very active in the Hawaiian community. First, beginning we were
and everything. Then we came to a point that we needed to
opposing a lot of development and
balance. It had to be balanced somewhere. So, anyway, we're still in the movement and our
kupunas is here to take care all of our people not only Hawaiians, also non-Hawaiians also.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. I think it's important that we understand that you're an
organization of many kupuna.
MS. NISH1YAMA: Yes, we are.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
MS. NISHIYAMA: The whole island, yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
MS. NISHIYAMA: And we also represent Na Ka Puna 0Hawaii Nei.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Any additional questions? Member Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. Aunty Patty, thank you for being here.
MS. NISHIYAMA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBERVICTORINO: I wanted to know, Aunty Patty, you, you're pretty close with
much of the people in the west side, you know, the.. . not only the kupuna, but the local families.
What would you say is the number of families that have doubled, tripled up? InIn other words,
all living under the same
you know, they're... you're taking care of children, grandchildren all
roof. Have you seen a tremendous increase in that area?
MS. NISHIYAMA: Oh, yes, of course. Yeah, many of our kupunas are still.. .they still have their
families living with them.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And do you believe that has been the real premise because of the
lack of affordable housing, affordable availability here in West Maui?
MS. NISHIYAMA: Right now I'm thinking about.. .affordable housing is fine, but it's low income and
They
middle income. That's where it's hurting our people, because they live in Lahaina Surf. They
low
home for low
paying, like, $600 a month or, or close to 800, which they can buy their own home
income and pay $800 to own their own home. And then, you know, atat the, what is that place?
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Anyway, and middle income people too, you know, they need to own their own homes. It's not
only for affordable. We've been hearing this for many, many years affordable, affordable, but
what about the people, the lower income and the middle income people? They want to own
their homes. They want to share their children. They want to give a house for their children,
and they can't afford it because it's affordable. Who can afford affordables?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MS. NISHIYAMA: Only those who can afford affordable can afford.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MS. NISHIYAMA: Yeah. You know, so my daughter wants a home. She can't afford it, because she's
low income. I have four grandchildren, two nephews living with me, you know, and that's in a a
three bedroom house. That's a lot. So before I had, like, eight. That's a lot, yeah. So, anyway,
I'm looking at low income and middle income, that's where it is, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, that's, that's where the biggest need is ---MS. NISHIYAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --in, in your mind?
MS. NISHIYAMA: Yes, it is in our mind.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Yeah.
MS. NISHIYAMA: Yeah, in everybody's mind, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I agree with you. Yeah.
MS. NISHIYAMA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think when you hear a figure, like, 76,000 medium income for a
family of four, which was told to us today by the Planning Director as the HUD medium
income, that's pretty difficult because even in my good days working two jobs and my wife
working two jobs we barely ever got close to 76,000, if we even got close.
MS. NISHIYAMA: And especially right now.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
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MS. NISHIYAMA: You know, there's no jobs, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MS. NISHIYAMA: People who bought homes, losing their home. You know, I've been working with
foreclosures trying to help people, and I know. II mean the children are out on the street with no
home, yeah. So anyway.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Aunty Patty, for sharing your mana'o.
MS. NISHIYAMA: Thank you. Mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions for the testifier? Thank you. Our next testifier will be Elle
Cochran, and she'll be followed by Dana Marie Dante? I'm not sure if I'm saying that wrong.
We'll find out when she comes up.
MS. COCHRAN: Aloha, Councilmember Baisa and Land Use Committee. And I just wanted to
follow-up on Aunty Patty's testimony in regards to affordable. That has been a question for me.
What is...what does affordable mean? What is the exact definition of affordable? I think
everybody has an affordable number in mind for them as Aunty Pattyjust stated. And, yes, I I
think lower income bracket-type housing if definitely desperately needed at this point with the
downturn and everything else. It's, you know, compiled muchmore so.
I am, of course, for low income affordable, whatever type ofhousing we can get for our people.
I'm, of course, for jobs. Schools, yes, we need. I am for the reuse-recycled R-1 water use.
That's wonderful, you know. And. . .but on the other hand I do have concerns about the project.
Following up on Lesley Bruce's testimony in regards to airports noise, possible, God forbid, a
crash happening. You know, and the fallow pine fields that were once upon a time they are
pesticide ridden. I mean that's a known fact. That's what happens with pineapple fields.
And also, you know, if anything...if, if4,750 people want to live near, near the airport, have
these homes. Great. I am definitely behind all of that, but what I want to make sure that
happens during this project is to have the, the benefits, the necessities, the, the good parts of
this project like, the school, for example, to be built first or to be built concurrently with the
housing. I want to go back to the Napilihau Project where it took decades for that school to
finally be built for Napilihau. It ended up not even in the project district. It ended up being
across a busy highway. Ended up being a private school that's not affordable for the majority
of the people who live in that.. .where it was intended to be for.
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So that type of stuff is my concern when it comes to development and developers that, you
know, when, when things are promised, wonder things like a swimming pool, abasketball
court, a volleyball court that were promised at the Napilihau Project, but never happened, then,
you know, I wouldn't like to see that happening again. I want to make sure that we're, we're
holding people accountable and making sure that there's an oversight that these promises that
are being made are actually going to happen and follow...be followed through with.
So, you know, in the end I don't want this community or the project to be lacking for the people
and what they were promised in the end. And I think that's just something I want to raise and
make sure that we can follow this closely and, and make sure that what's being intended to, to
be done is, is appropriately done. So, you know, with that ...I,1, I think also not looking at each
particular project piecemeal style, which I think a lot of times we do. West Maui, if you look
from Kapalua Mauka all the way down to Olowalu -MS. NAKATA: Three minutes.
MS. COCHRAN: --if all these projects were going to be, you know, given entitlements and the green
lights, then we'd have wall to wall development, and I don't know if everybody would be
happy with that. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank
you. Ournext testifier will be Dana Marie, and I don't know if it's aP-A-N-T-E or a
D-A-N-T-E.
MS. PANTE: It's a
CHAIR BAISA: Tell us.
MS. PANTE: I've got horrible handwriting.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
MS. PANTE: Okay. My name is Dana Pante. My husband and I Iare employees in a restaurant
business in West Maui. We have a one and a half year old son and want desperately to bebe able
to live and raise a family here. The greatest obstacle we face is affordable housing. We can't
afford, at this point, to come down with $150,000. Even if we did, we couldn't afford a
$750,000 home. As renters we have had to move two times in the last year. The first place was
too small and rundown to raise a family. The second place is in a condominium complex that
caters to the visitors. The problem living in a complex like this is the constant traffic in and
out. Noisy, noisy tourists wake up my child at night plus you don't get a chance toto meet
So, again, we're
neighborsand be social when you're living in a resort condominium. So,
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searching. Our options are minimal without living on top of each other. We would love to be
able to purchase a home and be a resident in a community. It would be great for my son, and it
would be great to be social with an active community. That's it. Sorry.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for the testifier? Yes, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you for your testimony. You and your husband both work
on this side -MS. PANTE: In restaurants, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --in, in the restaurants, in various restaurants here, and you have
a little one.
MS. PANTE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So you'd like.. .you'd be very interested not only in having a a
home with a yard, and all these little amenities that right now you don't have with a a
condominium.
MS. PANTE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: If you would... if I was to ask you this question point blank and
say give me a number that you could really afford, how much could you really afford? And I
kind of putting you on the spot, but you mentioned 150, 750, okay, that's a big range. So give
me something a little more realistic.
MS. PANTE: You know, a mortgage of $1,500 a month low income.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: $1,500 a month, okay. I can figure it out backwards from that.
MS. PANTE: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, any other questions for the testifier? Ms. Pante, if
you could please return to the mic. Member Pontanilla would like to ask you a question also. I I
know you want to sit, but we'll be kind, I promise.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: This is really simple, not too much, much pressure. Right now
we are here listening to testifiers just like you. Wehad a presentation by the developers, but dodo
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years before
before you
you
several years
you understand that if this project goes forward it probably will take several
see dirt being turned over?

MS. PANTE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, so I, I hope, you know, you continue to look for housing.
go Central Maui.
I don't know where you're going toto look for unless you go
MS. PANTE: We...that...it goes the same price.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: But, you know, like, like everything else, yeah, Lahaina, I I
very
think, was the area with the highest for no affordable housing at
at one time. So, yeah, it's very
critical that something be done to create affordable housing here in the West Maui area. Thank
you.
very much. We really
CHAIR BAISA: Any other questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you very
appreciate it. And, you know, I don't want anybody to be nervous about testifying. I I promise
you we're here to listen, and we're in a controlled situation, and I'll control my Members if
reason we came out
they are not kind to you, I promise, but we do want to hear from you. The reason
to West Maui was we wanted to hear from the people in West Maui, because this project isis
sure
going to be built near you, if it's going to be built. And so, we really, really want to make sure
that we hear from your community.
this
here this
And I want to take this moment to thank my Members also for making the trek out here
been
we've been
afternoon. You know, we're keeping a very tight schedule in the Council, and we've
So,
of things. So,
working long, long hours listening to many, many things, and working on a lot
lot of
Members
you know, everybody's trying to get a lot done in a very short time. So thanks to my
Members
not
and thanks to all of you. We'll be patient, and we'll just keep working at this, but please dodo not
will be
be
be intimated by testifying. You, you should feel very comfortable. Our next testifier will
Susan Lewis, and Susan will be followed by Marika Alvarez. Go ahead.

MS. LEWIS: Hello. And I'm a resident that lives in Kahana, and I live in ananaffordable project,
you know, that
people, you
affordable housing project that basically is not even affordable to the people,
and
were supposedly supposed to be in an affordable project. People bought the, the condos, and
any
know
then they flipped them, and then they skyrocketed in price. And I don't know if there's any
type of restrictions or plans for how to control this type of purchase.
at Pulelehua
we need itit at
know if we
I'm all for affordable housing. I think we need it. I just don't know
and in that location right by the airport and on precious ag land that we may want to keep and
temporary building
use for agriculture that would actually provide jobs, that wouldn't just be temporary
Pulelehua because everybody says well, that will provide jobs, but it...once they're built, which
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of
we have seen where we live there were, there were people working on the construction of
Honua Kai and Westin and our place is just filled-up with renters, and then when those projects
vacant.
were completed it doesn't provide jobs. All those places go vacant.
taking
not taking
we not
are we
My other question is why aren't we helping people keep their homes? Why are
kno w,
these homes that are going into foreclosure and helping people afford them?
them? Or you know,
affordable
need
to go.
go. We need
instead of
of like I lost my home, I lost my home. II have no where to
just
housing. Why can't we use
use some of these houses and, and help people that way? It just, it just
in ,
come
people come in,
rich people
seems ridiculous, you know, to let these go into foreclosure, a bunch of rich
buy 'em, and then there's still people that don't have a home, and they want an affordable
housing project to be built.

other
lot of
are aa lot
of other
And I also know...... I've been to a lot of these meetings, and II know that there are
... why can't
can't
and why
why do
do we
we...why
affordable housing projects like Kaanapali 2020 and The Breakers, and
and
we just put our energy into one, make sure it happens, make sure it happens correctly, and itit
isn't built by an airport, and leave the ag land to be, to be into sustainable food for our people
on this island so we aren't always importing. And I think that's it.it.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Are you done?
MS. LEWIS: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Hold on. Members, questions for the testifier? Member Victorino?

for this
aware that for
you aware
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And I wanted to make you
you
portion ififyou
own it, the affordable portion
project there is a provision in here in which you have to own
part
of
the
It
is
one of those low or moderate, you have to own it or live in it for 30 years. It is
buy one
that
somethi ng that
be something
to be
going to
not going
provisions of the, the, the whole project. So it's.. .you know, it's not
adamant
very
been
have
people can turn around and just flip. And II have been one of those that have been very adamant
one of the things
we build affordable housing it's got to stay in perpetuity because that's one
about we
lot of
of stuff.
that happened to Skill Village, to Waiehu. We built aa lot
MS. LEWIS: Yeah.

years
the years
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: This County built a lot of stuff through the
MS. LEWIS: Right.

years iti
few years
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And what has happened, even out here, in aa few
started...like you said it flips, and then it's no longer affordable.
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MS. LEWIS: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So we've got make sure that doesn't happen in every way. And
the other part about foreclosures, you know, we have been looking, and I have been looking
into some methods and some of the probabilities of purchasing, you know, through the
affordable fund, housing funds, other things. So we are.
MS. LEWIS: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: This, this Council looks at so many different things ---MS. LEWIS: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --but, again, we are limited in our scope and how much we can
do, but nothing goes...no stone goes unturned. Ask, ask Mr. Mayer, and ask Ms. deNaie. You
know, they see us every day flipping another stone to figure this out, you know, and there's a lot
of stones that need to be...aren't being turned yet, but we are looking for it. But I assure you
you
we are trying our best. So thank you.
MS. LEWIS: Yeah. I just question Pulelehua as the one to be built without looking at some of the
other ones a little bit closer.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Lewis. Any other questions for the testifier? If not, thank you very
much. Our next testifier is Marika Alvarez, and she'll be followed by Gregg Nelson.
Mr. Nelson is the last person that I have signed up. So if anybody else is wanting to testify,
please approach the Secretary out over there and sign up. Go ahead, my dear.
MS. ALVAREZ: I have to apologize I wasn't here from the beginning. I was in a meeting, so I just
came. So if I sound redundant in any way, forgive me. But affordable housing isis my plea that
is.. .1I think everyone's plea in my position. I'm 31,1, born and raised here in Honokawai, lived
here all my life, and I've been looking very seriously, for more than six months, to move out of
my parent's place with my husband and our new baby and, you know, he needs to get away
from in-laws and whatever. So, you know, and me too. I mean we need to be on our own. You
know, we really need to, to fly the coup and do our own thing. And, you know, we were
looking in Wailuku, and we were looking everywhere on the island. You know, we're just
looking. What can we afford? We even made some offers and try and afford these little places
in Wailuku, but nothing seems to work out.
And then finally we just said, you know what, it's not meant to be, and we just had this
overwhelming feeling that we need to stay on this side. The question is how? I have nono idea.
I'm looking into foreclosures. I'm looking into everything II can think of. You know, $1,500
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sounds good to me if we can get a mortgage in, in that range. Even if we can afford a down
payment for, I mean, 20 percent of, you know, whatever is affordable. I mean at this point it's
not enough to, to find us a place.
And so, unfortunately, we're in a position do we stay with the parents, do we go out and rent.
The, the market is saturated with rentals. I mean really saturated. I'd hate to see more rentals
being built. You know, The West Maui Breakers they can't even sell them. Honua Kai, okay,
we all know the problem there. There's so many issues with all these buildings that have these
condominiums and apartments. We need single-family homes. We need homes that local
families can move into, and stay here, and just continue to raise our children the way we've
been raised. Have a yard where we can plant our own food or something for our families. You
know, fruits and things like that are so expensive, and you can't even find ulu and taro. We've
got so much poi, but you can't even find taro hardly in the stores. You know, and the stuff that
we love to eat, and we love to, to raise these crops, but we can't do it in a condo, and we can't
do it unless we have, you know, our own place, in our own yard. And, you know, we look
forward to staying in a place for 30 plus years. So that's definitely something that, that we
want.
You know, I don't have enough money to convince you of the needfor this or to move forward
with this project. And I'm just asking please make this decision with your hearts, and with
your minds, and approve affordable housing, and put everything else on the side. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, any questions for the testifier? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, I'm, I'm on a roll, Chair. Thank you. You know, Marika
what does your husband do? I thought I knew who he was. That's why I asked the question.
Okay. I thought he was here to protect me, but I think it's to protect you. And what do you do?
MS. ALVAREZ: Actually, I work in an apartment/hotel. So...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Okay. I mean so you guys, I Iwould say, probably
considered middle income.
MS. ALVAREZ: I'm just out of work now because the new baby. And so, that's...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, yeah. Okay.
MS. ALVAREZ: Yeah, so anyway, we don't know what's gonna happen there. . .

(laughter)...

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Yeah, but regular.. .without baby kind of put in the
equation, yeah, although you got to consider baby, yeah.
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MS. ALVAREZ: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: The, the other question is if you could afford something, and
realistically, what are you paying rent right now? You live with your parents -MS. ALVAREZ: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --but what would you pay in rent? What would you pay in rent?
MS. ALVAREZ: What would we pay in rent?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MS. ALVAREZ: Is probably I would say not more than $1,500. I would go less if I could just
because -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
save for a home.
MS. ALVAREZ: --just because I'm trying to save

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right. Right.
MS. ALVAREZ: You know, the smallest place we could find.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right. So,
So, in other words, if you had a monthly mortgage of 1515
maybe 2,000 max you could, you could swing it each month?
MS. ALVAREZ: Yeah. I mean ultimately our plan ----

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MS. ALVAREZ: --financially, you know, being smart about it is to rely on one income and not two,
because we don't want to end up like the foreclosures that are happening now.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MS. ALVAREZ: So the best we can get it, you know, closer to 15 than 2,000 is realistic soso we can
continue to save money instead of spending it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And that was interesting.
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MS. ALVAREZ: Yeah.

COUNCILMEMBER
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: One more question, and I'll let other Members ask if they have.
II was
was interested you had mentioned that you had been going around checking out foreclosures.
What is
is the biggest drawback on these foreclosures? What did you find as a hindrance?

MS. ALVAREZ: Oh, the first thing is that you don't know what you're buying.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MS. ALVAREZ: You go to an auction, you got to putdown 10 percent of that ---COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MS. ALVAREZ:--and
--and you don't even know what you're going to get behind those doors. IsIs it aa
sound
structure?
sound structure? And it's not just what the people did to it. Did they take care of it? How old
is this place that nothing's been done. I mean we just don't know what people do with it. And
so, we can't check-up on it before buying it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So foreclosures isis real dangerous.
MS. ALVAREZ: Dangerous financially.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Financially dangerous.
MS. ALVAREZ: You buy 'em, and then you got to pump another 100,000 in it, which you just don't
have ---COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MS. ALVAREZ: --because you can barely afford it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right. Thank you, Marika.
MS. ALVAREZ: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you very, very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, any others? Mr. Pontanilla?
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Hold on, my dear, you're popular.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, you popular. Have you ever heard of aa non-profit
organization named Na Hale 0 Maui?
MS. ALVAREZ: Yes, I've been just looking into that.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any...
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah. Any other questions for the testifier? If not, thank you very much.
MS. ALVAREZ: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: We like hearing from folks like you, the real folks. Thank you. You know...well, it's
not we're saying everybody else unreal, but, you know, they are, they are what we hear about a a
lot when we talk about folks looking for affordable housing. It's young couples that are starting
out. Their parents are here testifying please take them out of my house, and I'm sure if they
had options they would move out. I know I've been through it. I have kids too. So, you know,
this is what our community is looking at, and it's important that we hear all sides of these
issues. So, thank you. Mr.Nelson? And Mr. Nelson will be followed by Rick Waring. Go
ahead.
MR. NELSON: Aloha, Madam Chair and Committee Members. Welcome to West Maui. Boy there's
a lot of you. I Ialso came very late, so I didn't get to hear a lot of the other testimony.
Usually ...it's interesting usually when I come to these meetings, and I'm late that means maybe
I'll get to testify about 9 o'clock at night. So I'm grateful that I'm right up here much earlier
tonight.
My name is Gregg Nelson, and I had checked off individual, but I amthe general manager of a a
resort up north here in Napili and, you know, in a way I'm probably one of the unreal people,
but I know a lot of the real people. In the years that I have been manager of my resort I've had
a number of employees, hourly employees, management employees that have, just because of,
of their own economic situations, had to live in Central Maui rather than over here on the west
side. Central Maui where they could afford a place to live, but they would drive out here every
day to work, all the way up north. And over the years, many of them have left to seek jobs
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back in Central Maui, or down in Kihei, or Wailea where it was easier for them. The price of
gas rose, the, the fires, the, the other conditions, accidents that caused the road closures and
long delays. And so, they left. Many of them would say to me though I wish I could afford a a
place on this side. I would have lived here. I love working where I work, and I would have
lived here, but they couldn't afford a place here.
This development, I've watched it come along, and I know that Maui Land & Pine has spent a a
lot of time and effort on producing a very, very good subdivision and a...really community.
And I know there are probably a number of issues with it that still needs to be worked out. I
know those things can be addressed. There are otheraffordable housing projects, as someone
had mentioned just earlier, here on the west side that are in various stages of, of planning.
Personally, I think they all should be approved as quickly as possible, but in a, in an orderly,
wise manner. As I say, Pulelehua it, it seems like the right thing at the right time. And so that I
don't lose any more employees, any more of those real people, I really do support it and
encourage you to approve it.
MS. NAKATA: Three minutes.
MR. NELSON: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Nelson. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank
you very much. Next testifier will be Rick Waring, and he'll be followed by Dick Mayer.
Welcome.
MR. WARING: Hello, Council, and, Mr. Victorino, long time no see. I I moved here in 1991 and
took...I came here as a single parent and my daughter who is now. . . (inaudible). . . to live in
Bend, Oregon, in a nice three bedroom home for about $200,000. Unfortunately, she can't
move back home, because we live in 600 square feet, as Mr. Victorino can attest to. He was
our insurance agent for many years. So we lived in that small little place for 19 years. We now
have an eight-year-old son. And he is very fortunate, through watching our pennies, goes to
Maui Prep on almost a full scholarship. So it is affordable. It isis a fantastic school, and it came
about because of Kapalua. We have a hotel in Napili and all I can say is Kapalua has been a
fantastic neighbor not only for the kids, but probably has the best cross country track in the
country. It's beautiful. They assist us in filling our rooms with golf tournaments, and tennis
tournaments. The restaurants are fabulous.
But, you know, we live in a small place, and we were fortunate to have another son, and it's
time to look, you know, to.. .I'm not a young family. So I've got about ten more years. Our
lease is coming at in our hotel, so
so it can go away, which would mean our accommodations
would go away as well.
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So I'm in support of the project I think it's great. I think it's, it's the access for the kids, the
parks. My dad worked for, I worked for Kapalua for 30 years, I've been a beneficiary of
getting the employee housing. He still lives in the same house. . . (inaudible). . . for 30 years.
Thank you.
...

CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Waring, you bring another perspective. Members,
questions for our testifier? Seeing none, thank you very much. Next testifier is Dick Mayer.
Mr. Mayer is the last person who signed up to testify. If anybody else would like to testify
please sign up at the table. Mr. Mayer, go ahead.
MR. MAYER: Thank you. I was the first one this morning, too. Thank you. First let me comment
about the GPAC process. During the GPAC, we looked atmany, many projects in West Maui.
And we approved many of them over here. With regards to the Pulelehua project it was said in
the slide presentation that the General Plan recommends it. What we did actually was we
scaled it back. We felt it was too close to the airport. We had real safety concerns. It was
mentioned, for example, that the FAAfound that there was no hazard. Of course there's no
hazard. The school is not going to hazard the airplane. We were concerned about the other
way around, will the school be in a hazard of the airplanes dropping on it? And, consequently,
we felt there should, there should be no school up in that area. And so, we created a buffer
below the airport and reduced the project to roughly one-third from down the hill, and I think
that would be a recommendation I could still live with.
But I'd like to refer to something else and that's finances. You had several questions about
individuals coming up here and talking about their finances. I would urge you, since you have
some many affordable housing projects, this morning, now, you probably have another one
with Ohana Kai, and other ones coming up in the near future, I would urge you to get some real
profiles from banks and some savings and loans, what can a family really afford rather than
using the HUD guidelines.
For example, if somebody was buying a $350,000, which I think most people would think
that's in that the affordable range, and they put down 50,000, that's a $300,000 mortgage.
That's $3,000 a month. And we were just hearing that these people would like to get a house
for 1,500. So these, these people who are coming up here and asking for these kind of houses
may not be able to afford it. And I would urge you to look carefully at those guidelines and
there are obviously other expenses as well, besides the mortgage the property taxes, insurance,
et cetera, and you know that.
The second part of the finances, of course, is the company doing it. They put up in a sign,
right, the first word practically was the word kamaaina. It was a kamaaina company. This is
now a company owned by, primarily Mr. Case, on the mainland. It's a mainland investor who
now owns this company, will be making the decisions, and we know about the serious debt
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problems that the company has. Can they afford to do this project? Or are they trying to get an
entitlement, which they will be able to sell, as they have recently sold two of their golf courses?
This is a question you have to keep in the back of your mind, and particularly given the fact
that four or five years ago you folks all approved the Kapalua Mauka Project and not a piece of
dirt has moved in that project. In addition to that, they have the other Kapalua Lodge Project
that's already entitled that they could build on, and we see no sign of that being built.
So they're asking now for another entitlement which would essentially be, be something that
they could sell off and, and help finance as amainland owned company. So please
look...consider those things. I would urge that if you do go ahead and eventually approve
Pulelehua that you put a condition that it be built for the people ofMaui first before Kapalua
Mauka. That if they show the ability to put their money into an investment here on Maui that
they build Kapalua Mauka that they ...excuse me, they build Pulelehua, that they provide the
affordable housing that everybody -MS. NAKATA: Three minutes.
MR. MAYER: --in this community needs, and then, and only then, will they be allowed to, to build
Kapalua Mauka and put that in as a condition.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Mayer. Members,questions for the testifier?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Question!
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Nishiki?
COUNCILMEMBERNISHIKI: Thank you. Dick, this isis real important for, for all of you that are
attending here tonight, because I don't know if I'm going to be able to ask the developer any
questions. Ithought we were going to not take any.
CHAIR BAISA: We were not planning to have -COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah, okay. So...
CHAIR BAISA: --because we expected a bumper crowd. The Chair may, depending on the time that
we're through with testimony, Mr. Nishiki, maybe the Chair would, at least, allow all of the
Members to ask one question, because I'm sure most of us have one burning question. So, go
ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. Yeah, but anyway that's why I was going to ask it to Dick --
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CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: --in, in, in anticipation that I wouldn't be, because II think for all of
you that live here this is really important. What does a developer say? What does a developer
do? What does a developer have to do when he receives any type of land entitlements? And I I
turn you, Council Members, to Exhibit C, in which it says: A minimum of the 35 percent of the
units in Pulelehua shall be affordable, excluding the 125 affordable units in Pulelehua required
by the State Land Use Commission for Kapalua Mauka.
Kapalua Mauka was approved five years ago. In it, it had a requirement that this developer
should develop 125 units, which none has been done, I presume. Madam Chairman, oror
Mr. Mayer, what do you feel of someone coming before us asking us for more entitlements
when they already owe this community because of what we gave them in Kapalua Mauka?
They owe to this community 125 units that have yet to built and this could have been for those
of you that are waiting, but they've not built it? Why? Finances? I don't know. This was a
condition, Madam Chairman. I don't know if they had a time limit to do this, but...
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Nishiki -COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: --maybe that's a question we should save for Mr. Churchill.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. But anyway, Dick, what do you think about someone that
comes for more entitlements, but has yet to build the 125 units that they already received in an
entitlement? And, and because of that there's a puka ofpeople owing right now.
MR. MAYER: Well, I sat here.. . 1 mean, I stood here also at that time testifying about the need for
affordable housing. I was very upset at the time that Kapalua Mauka, because I felt it was a a
690-unit project for super rich people that was not what was needed on Maui at that time out
here, especially out here where everybody was trying, crying five years ago, and still today, for
affordable housing. And that is really what should have been done, and I would have hoped
that those 125 units and units even in Pulelehua could have been built as affordable units for the
people here prior to that kind of . . (inaudible). . .
I wouldn't even take Kapalua ...Mr. Pontanilla asked should we go back andreview some of
of
these older projects. That's one project I would just take completely off, off the books because
that is not a project that I think meets the needs of the people on Maui, and I would get the
construction workers going on an affordable housing project such as.. .and I, and I must add,
this is not just affordable housing. This project will have a sizeable number of commercial
buildings; it'll have a school built; you'll have many, many market houses in this project, I I
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don't have the exact number now, but it's a very sizeable market number of houses. So this is a
full-on project, in and of itself, and should be looked at much more carefully. And as aa
condition I would say take Kapalua Mauka off the books. Let's get, get these houses built, but
not, not next to the airport.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Anyway, I'll, I'll have time to be repetitious, Madam Chairman,
because I think it's better answered by Maui Land & Pine, and I think they need to answer this
question. Thank you, Dick.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Mr. Medeiros, question for the testifier?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahal°, Madam Chair. Mr. Mayer, thank you for being here.
You traveled just as far as we do ---MR. MAYER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --in getting to this meetings. You did ask the question or make
the comments about the airport, like many other testifiers. My, my question is in Kahului,
where we have the large airport, during our normal trade winds, northeasterly, the flights
approach through the corridor over the Kahului area, Puunene area. When the wind changes,
and they use Runway 5, which is where the commuter airport is they come over Waihee,
Waiehu, Paukukalo, and Kahului. They have to travel over residential areas, including schools.
When the wind shifts, and we have south winds, they come in from the ocean, which is much
better because they don't fly over. . . (inaudible)..
. .

MR. MAYER: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: But I've been fortunate in my. .. in serving in the Air Force, I flew
into almost every country and city in Europe and many times you fly over cities, you fly over
residential areas. And in many states, and I've been fortunate to be in more than 25 states, you
fly over cities, you fly over residential areas, you fly over schools. So how does that make it
different here?
MR. MAYER: It's, it's proximity. I think you were one of my students years ago ---COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right.
MR. MAYER: --and when you were a student of mine, and, and Mr. Pontanilla, and Mr. Molina, and
Mr. Nishiki were all at MCC when I was there.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: See,
See, see how good a professor you were we're all here.
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MR. MAYER: Yes.
. . .(Laughter). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We're all waiting for our grades here.
MR. MAYER: And Mr. Arakawa, and Mr. Apana, et cetera, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: You were there a long time.
MR. MAYER: Yes. Okay. Now,you...and you may, you may, you may remember back in those days
the planes did come in over the campus.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yes.
MR. MAYER: And we had to stop teaching in those hales at the timewhen those airplanes came in
over the thing, and we pushed.. .the MCC faculty and, and .. .pushed very hard and worked with
the FAA, or whoever it was at the time, and we were able to get the flights that came down the
central valley over the sugar cane fields.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Correct.
MR. MAYER: And that was a huge improvement for all the residents in Wailuku and Kahului. I don't
want to see that kind of a problem that we had at our campus replicated here, and particularly
I'm concerned about the safety issue. It's not just the noise; it's also the safety issue of putting
a school that close to the area where they're coming in.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And I, I...
MR. MAYER: Let me, let me just add one other thing.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
MR. MAYER: And that is right also.. .at the end of that.. .where the, where the planes come in that's
Hawaiian Homelands.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right.
MR. MAYER: And this project has interaction with Hawaiian Homelands that I also hope youlook at.
Because...
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And, and I see where Hawaiian Homelands is, but we also
have to remember Kahului Airport was built a long time ago when all that existed in Kahului
was Dream City.
MR. MAYER: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: There were no schools in the corridor there or housing except
Dream City.
MR. MAYER: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: A lot of it were, was cane fields and, and stuff. So as, you know,
we grew so did our residential areas and schools, and, and they became into the corridor of the
airport, but we had to still fly in there and provide housing and stuff. And my next question is
because DHHL chose being in that flight zone, so do we deny DHHL from building homes
because the planes ...their approach is over that area?
MR. MAYER: Well, as, as you know that they have a very large parcel.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Correct.
MR. MAYER: I would hope, I would hope in that portion where the, where the planes are coming in
they would use that for other activities, parking lots, who knows what, but certainly not
residences and certainly not a school. II mean that they can put that... and that's, that's
what... I'm not arguing against Pulelehua. You notice I said it should, it should bebe a smaller
footprint, lower down, away from the airport. I didn't say we shouldn't build it. I I think we do
need the affordable housing out here, but what I don't think is that it should be right up cheek to
jowl to the airport.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you, Mr. Mayer, and thank you for being a good professor.
MR. MAYER: Thank you ...and a good student.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
MR. MAYER: I'll, I'll change, I'll change all your grades.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Mayer. Members, any additional questions for the testifier?
Member Pontanilla?
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you for reminding all ofus of Economics
1. Mr. Mayer, you know, I take heart to your, you know, question about adding a condition
101.
regarding the affordable housing, that it should go to Maui residents first. Well, I going to ask
that question to Corporation Counsel, because I believe in that. That we should take care ofour
own first before anybody else.
MR. MAYER: And I would love to be able... this is not the place nor time. I would think there's a
very good mechanism to do that legally, and I would be glad to share it with the Council at an
appropriate time.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good, if you could. Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, any more questions for Professor Mayer? Mr.Mayer, good
job with your kids. Members, we have one additional testifier and this is Dana Anne Pante.
Dana? Chair will invite you one more time if anybody sitting out there and is feeling moved to
share with us please sign up. Go ahead.
MS. PANTE: Good evening. I just wanted to stress the keyword that I've heard tonight isis four...over
.
4,000 people interested in this project. That alone is frightening to me to even, because it's not
not
going to even come close to satisfying any of that or much of that. Andwhat I love about the
project is that it is, it's like a little community being built. It's not a little bit of this here and a
little bit of that here. 'Cause we have that already on thewest, on the west side.
If you drive through any ofthose developments, whether in Lahaina orHonokawai, its house
on top of house and each house is divided into three or four apartments, and there's noparking.
You cannot even drive down the street let alone let your children play outside. It's insane.
And the reason I say that is because my son and daughter-in-law, we're trying to find them a a
place to live, and we would go look at these places, and they'd be, like, attachment to a garage
and there's one parking, and they're only charging 15 to 1,600 a month, and we would.. .well
does it come with a refrigerator. I mean it's insane what they have to look at.
Now, they did get a good place now, but it's in a condominium where everyone around them is
tourists, and they should be having fun. Tourists are here to have fun and that's.. .they should
be having fun, but as a resident you have to get up in the morning, you have to work, you have
a baby, the constant people going in and out, they're talking outside. It's just not conducive to
family life. And you say, well, we mighthave to move to Central Maui or look there, but like
right now with their child we help them with babysitting because they work opposite schedules.
My husband is currently now working two full-time jobs. I'm working a full-time job and
looking for a part-time job so that we can save our home. And if they move to the other side
they would have to hire sitters, because we wouldn't be able to just run over and grab the baby
and watch him for a couple hours while their shifts crossed over. It's justnot the best scenario
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and plus you're on the road two more hours. That's two more extra hours of
being. . .(inaudible). . .
So the ideal is to have something here in West Maui and this, this community it's going to have
a little store. You can walk, you can go to these things, you can go outside, you can go to these
little parks that they're going to propose. It's, it's an incredible vision compared to what we
have right now on the west side, because we are definitely just catered to the tourist business
here, not the residents that work here. And with all this coming now, the economy and
everything, the stress levels in the employees, and they got to go to work, and they got to try
and serve these people, it's incredible.
MS. NAKATA: Three minutes.
MS. PANTE: And if you have your home here, and you can enjoy your life a little bit and work, then
you're better off for these businesses, and then the people will want to come back to West
Maui. I travel sometimes for business and when I drive out early in the morning the wall of
cars coming in is all in place, and when I come back home it's usually with the wall going out
of Lahaina, and it's all employees. It's not tourists I'm passing on the road. And you do have
some tourists in that line of...
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Pante, can you wrap up, please?
MS. PANTE: Yes. You do have some tourists in that line. What.. .this is going to be such a deterrent
for them to even recommend coming back or coming back.. .recommending to.. .okay. I'm
done. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, any questions for this testifier? There, isis there
anyone else in the room who would like to testify? If youhaven't filled up a paper that's okay.
You can testify and do the paperwork later. Seeing none... yes, please come forward. Be sure
you do your paperwork later.
MS. MONTOYA: Hi, I'm late. I was working. My name isis Nancy Montoya, and I'm a resident of
Lahaina. I'm also a realtor. We have a great life on West Maui. We love where we live. We
don't want to live on the other side of the Pali. Wehave two resorts. We have a lot of jobs, and
we have a lot of people who have to work two jobs. When you have two jobs, and you have a
family, school, babysitters, you can't be living on the other side of the island. It doesn't work.
So we need houses in West Maui. We need affordable houses in West Maui. Not everybody
agrees with being near an airport. I grew up in Los Angeles. There was an international airport
and there was a lot of subdivisions around it. There aren't very many accidents.
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I would say that as a resident here, a mother, and a grandmother I would like my son and my
grandchildren to stay here. So we need more housing, more affordable housing, and this seems
like a really good place for it. People love living in north of Kaanapali because it's cooler, a
little windier. And I'd say I'm totally behind it. So I hope that you will consider all ofus who
live here, who work here, who work two jobs, and who have ...want to raise a family, and we
need something that's more affordable, and new is always great. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing none, I think I see another
signup, so maybe we'll have a few seconds here. You're on, sir. It's a rare evening when you
walk in, and you get to testify. No line. State your name please and go ahead.
MR. BROWN: My name is, my name is Barry Brown. Sony I'm late. I forgot about the meeting.
CHAIR BAISA: Use the mic.
MR. BROWN: My name is Barry Brown, and I reside in Mahinahina, and I apologize for being late. I
totally forgot about the meeting until now. I'm glad Imade it and thank you all for being here
and considering public testimony from all us. My main hope is that, that there will be a study
done by an independent source, not paid for by Maui Land & Pine, that will conduct a
feasibility study for building a school and subdivision around an airport, an airport that is
greatly needed by West Maui for lots of reasons, we all know what they are.
To say that there is no safety issues, its ignoring the reality that there is a possibility that there
could be a crash there, and aside from the fact that I think that, that study that should be done
will show that many airports have been closed around the United States, community airports,
because of encroaching developmentaround the airport. Now, this is all aside from the fact
that we were made lots of promises about. . (inaudible). . . parks, and then it was to moved up
to this location and now again it's going to be a subdivision. That's aside from the fact that our
responsibilities, as people of the community are try to keep Maui as, as much Maui as we can,
and as elected officials hopefully you will not put the development concerns of a few people
and share owners, pardon me, the shareholders of a corporation happy at the expense of our
open space in Maui.
I enjoy looking at that area above my home every day. I think that it's an ideal place for apark
of some sort, below the West Maui Airport, I mean, to either side of it. I think there's plenty of
room maybe on the Kapalua side, pardon me, I mean the Kaanapali side to build additional
housing if that's what needed. And, of course, the best place to do it would be right next to
Kapalua where the hotels are and where the workers could just walk in that area. That's my,
that's my position. And, of course, Kaanapali 2020 is a much closer area to where most of the
hotels and jobs are on that end. So I hope that you will, again, commission a study to show that
we should not develop around our airport. Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you
very much. IsIs there anyone else who would like to testify? I think thateverybody's had an
opportunity. Members, without objection, the Chair will close public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
. . . END OF PUBLICTESTIMONY . .
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, I'm looking at the time, it's a quarter of 7:00. I'd
like us to take maybe a ten minute break, and then we'll sit down, and we'll allow all of you to
ask your one burning question, because we are through a little early. And, for the audience, you
may not understand it's been a very long day. We had a very long morning, a very short break
in order to get out here to Lahaina, and we have an early morning meeting again tomorrow. So
that's the plan. We'll be in recess for...five minutes to 7:00. . . . (gavel). . .
RECESS:

6:41 p.m.

RECONVENE: 6:57 p.m.
CHAIR BAISA:
.(gavel). . Will the meeting please come back to order? Members, this our
opportunity to ask, and the Chair will remind you once again, one burning question, and the
Chair is going to make sure that this meeting does not last beyond 8 o'clock. At 8 o'clock we
will turn into pumpkins and, and the spiders will come out. So if you would please...we're
going to start with Member Nishiki, and then we're going to go to the end, and then we'll start
on that end and come back this way, and wind up with Member Molina. Okay. So, Mr.
Nishiki, it's all yours, and we've got Ryan Churchill ready to field questions.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Ryan, mine's real easy. You got Land Use Commission and, and
Council approval, I presume this was a Project District, I'm not sure, but in it there was a a
condition here for 125 affordable units. Have you built any? And if you have where are they?
And...well, you can, you can explain the gamut of if you've done your. ..this one, because
since you're coming in for another request you need to complete your first one. That's the way
I feel anyway. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Churchill?
MR. CHURCHILL: Yeah, Mr. Nishiki, I think you're, you're referencing the Kapalua Mauka
approvals and the land use conditions with Kapalua Mauka. First, I want to point out that
Kapalua Mauka affordable housing has to be built previous or concurrent to the Kapalua
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Mauka units. So, as I mentioned earlier, we, we have not built any Kapalua Mauka units. And
so, that affordable housing hasn't been built. The 125 units you reference isis specific to, to be
be
built in Pulelehua. We cannot build the 125 units until this body approves the zoning for
Pulelehua. And so, until the zoning is done we cannot go forward with the 125 units in
Pulelehua.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI:1,I, I, I, I1 really want to ask another question, Madam Chair
. . .(inaudible). . .
CHAIR BAISA: No, Mr. Nishiki, because we know where that's going...
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: This isis not, it's not fair, but that's okay. I, I 1accept that.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Unfortunately, life is not fair. I found that out a long time
ago. Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. I glad I second. Mr. Churchill, have you or are
you in the process of creating affordable housing in Kapalua, and is it tied into the Kapalua
Mauka Project?
MR. CHURCHILL: We have.. .we look at our affordable housing company-wide and across all our,
all our projects. And so, in addition to Kapalua Mauka, as was mentioned earlier, we have
other projects in the resort that, that we have planned. Some are in for, for permits, and we
have two other projects specifically to address the affordable housing. One, is a project called
West Maui Village near our Honolua baseyard that has a total of 158 units in it, which we are
looking at about 80 of those to be affordable; and a second project is called Site 60, right on the
southern edge of the resort, which has 42 affordable rentals in that project which is, we've
completed the design on it, and it's in for permitting right now with the County DSA
Department.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, mayI I allow...I will yield my question to
Mr. Nishiki so long as he promises to keep it civil.
CHAIR BAISA: That, that's very gracious of you, Mr. Victorino. I'm sure Mr. Nishiki graciously
accepts.
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah, and, and, and thank you. I I think, I think this is important for
the West Maui community to, to see and, and learn about this applicant. Ryan, you, you, you
mentioned today that unless you get this application through you're not going to bebe able to
build the affordables. I think this is a bit of arm twisting on, on our part. You were conditioned
to provide this. How you do it, to me, is important to this community and to this Council in
regards to integrity. You hand-tie us when you say that it's part of this development. And my
question being that it's been on the minds of many of us is do you really have the financing and
how can you prove it to us that you do, because you have not built, as you said, any of the
Kapalua Mauka? This presents a big problem to, to many of us that continually give you
credits, and, and yet we've not seen the fruit from the, the land use benefits that you've been
given.
MR. CHURCHILL: Yeah, I think I'll, I'll, I'll point out a few things. First, Kapalua Mauka has its
affordable housing conditions, which is subject to 2.96, the affordable housing law of the
County of Maui, and since most of the market units are planned to be over $600,000, in
Kapalua Mauka that subjects us to a 50 percent affordable housing requirement. We are subject
to that. There is no way around that. That's what we're complying with and going forward
with. I think the condition you're specifically mentioning is a, is a condition in Kapalua Mauka
that really runs with Pulelehua. Again, Kapalua Mauka, under the current 2.96 will have 50
percent affordable. And so, that's the plan, that's the intent, and that's what we're going
forward with.
I think you pointed out finances. Again, as I mentioned, we're a publicly held company. You
can look at our books, you can look at our balance sheet, you can look at our income statement,
you can look at our disclosures. You can't do that with other developers. We're unique with
that on Maui. I think I pointed out our debt was significant. We paid it down. We're fortunate
to have a significant shareholder of Steve Case who's been great support of the company, has
put in a significant sum of money this summer when we raised equity and has backed the
company, and we believe will continue to back the company. Our debt is in a good situation
now, and I think we're well positioned to go forward on projects as better than any other
developer on this island.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Churchill. Mr. Nishiki?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: No.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Mr. Medeiros, your turn. If you'd like to pass and come
back, that's fine. He will be next. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Mahalo, Madam Chair. I was going to phrase my question
with three components, but I don't think the Chair will allow it.
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CHAIR BAISA: No. You know, it's really hard to keep these guys in order if you haven't figured it
out.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: We, we learned from a good teacher. But, Mr. Churchill, because
the subject of jobs for the project always comes up, and because there are construction jobs and
people say, well, that's temporary, and that's correct, that's the nature of that industry. But
when you combine construction jobs with the build-out of the project what isis the projection of
of
the company as far as how many construction jobs and how long will they last because of the
build-out?
MR. CHURCHILL: You have to give me a second to, to look, look that one up. I don't know if, Pam
or Tom, if you have that handy. I've got it...
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Maybe I can ask you a third question that, you know, is easier.
MR. CHURCHILL: If you want to ask another question while, while we look that one up. I mean
we've got, we've got that as part of our economic analysis on the project. We, we have that
data. I don't have it handy. We got to lookthat up. So...
CHAIR BAISA: I think it's, I think your right hand is coming.
MR. CHURCHILL: Okay. I'll ask.. . I 'll give Pam a talking point and ask her to respond.
CHAIR BAISA: That would be fine. Ms.English?
MS. ENGLISH: Thank you very much. Pam English with Maui Land & Pine. I'm getting used these
reading glasses. Sony, getting older. Eight thousand three hundred and ninety nine worker
years of employment on Maui over the initial seven to nine year build-out period, okay; 278
million in total construction related wages generated over the build-out. So let's think of that as
So it's amortized over that. Forty-seven million in profits to local
a ten year build-out. So
suppliers and contractors. This is I think what you were getting at. Six hundred thirty-four
permanent wages of 16 million, which is speaking to the businesses within Pulelehua; 7171
permanent full-time equivalent jobs in the regional economy with annual wages of 1.7 million,
and those things are like maintenance, landscaping, and upgrading of the Pulelehua homes and
buildings; and 30.9 million per year in discretionary expenditures infused into the island
economy from the community residents. So all those things that Ryan spoke with earlier, was it
300 million, are, are inclusive of all these different things. And this was researched during our
EIS.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you, Ms. English and Mr. Churchill
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CHAIR BAISA: Chair Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you very much, Madam Chair. Mr. Churchill, I'm going to
play your devil's advocate for a little bit. Many years ago, I Ichaired that committee that
Kapalua Mauka came before, and that was a very difficult ordeal for us because there were
representations made that until today have not been addressed. The predecessor that came
before you made it real clear to us that Kapalua Mauka was a separate project and Pulelehua
was a separate project. Apparently in terms of affordables, it's become the same project in
terms of your commitment in meeting the affordables.
You know, and, and taking that into consideration, taking into consideration what you had just
mentioned, your ability to pay down debt, but you still have debt. You're selling properties to
reach your financial stability. I don't...you know, I'm a little uncomfortable in trying to
support something that I don't know is going to happen, and it worries me to play on people's,
you know, emotions, because they want affordable housing. You know that, I know that.
So, you know, Mr. Churchill, somewhere along the line somebody's got to step up and say,
we're going to get it done. And if, in fact, and I'm going to use the word if, Pulelehua moves
forward, you know, if conditions are imposed upon it where all of the affordables must be built
first, before anything else, how, how is your company going to deal with that, because, you
know, for myself and your response to me, I'm real hesitant and real skeptical that you're able
to deliver. Any comment?
MR. CHURCHILL: Yeah, I, I think, first, you know, as II mentioned earlier we're a long stand
company on Maui. We've been here over 100 years as an incorporated company. We've built
significant amount of projects. We've done a significant amount of things for the community.
We've completed significant investment in Kapalua the past couple of years. Yes, Kapalua
Mauka didn't get started, and we're busy with investments and the Kapalua Bay Residences
Project, and the Ritz Carlton Hotel, and other investments in the resort. We got caught with bad
timing, and it impacted our company, and now we're in recovery mode.
I think looking forward we have Kapalua Mauka planned, we have some projects makai of the
highway, and we havePulelehua. And those, those are our main projects. There will be
affordable units outside of Pulelehua that meet Kapalua Mauka's requirements. It's not just
Pulelehua. They're not completely tied together, but we do intend to use some of the affordable
credits from Pulelehua to meet Kapalua Mauka.
In terms of our ability to get it done, we've already met with different financial parties
interested in doing it, and we're looking at ways to raise cash. As a public company that does
give us a benefit over other companies, because it's easy to go out and raise equity for projects
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like this versus traditional debt means. But I think if you looked at our, our track record, the
projects we've done, how long we've been here, we haven't left; we haven't just sold up
parcels in Kapalua and close shop. You know, we're committed to it going forward. And our
goal is, is to get the entitlements done and go forward with the project and, and get it going.
It's an important project for us.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Churchill. Chair is going to...I'm going to give
Member Nishiki my turn, but he's going to have to wait until after Member Molina. Okay. So,
Member Johnson, you're next.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Ryan, you know, you're not sitting, but ordinarily I'd say that
was the hot seat if you were sitting. One of the things that we've looked at, we have not done
our traffic impact fee ordinance yet. That has, you know, languished for years, and I, I 1 noted
that in your presentation you're going to be looking at maybe 300 to 400 million in terms of the
investment or the overall financial, I guess, overview of this project. One million dollars in
comparison to the, the scope of the project, to me, doesn't seem, when I've seen other projects
that have had lesser density or maybe a less economic, you know, impact, they've paid
substantially more.
And I just want to, and if you can't answer I understand it, but I want to know if you would be
willing to pay greater than $1 million dollars, because one of the things that we also look at is
our bus transportation, which can serve the needs of the community, and $1$1 million does not go
very far at all. So would you be willing to look at amounts that would help us resolve some of
these problems?
MR. CHURCHILL: Yes, we're, we're willing to look at that. If, if you go back and you, and you
mention the traffic fee impact ordinance I think it's 14.92, that's about 18 years now and hasn't,
hasn't passed. And since that hasn't passed and wasn't a set dollar amount we worked with
Administration and DOT in coming up with the, the fair share amount based on studies. Now,
it's about $3,500 per unit and, andthere's a difference between single-family and multi-family
units and that's how it got to about the, the $1 million. I think it, it, if the traffic fee impact
passes, and it's higher, you know, we'll comply with that higher amount. If there's an
appropriate amount that can be justified we'll look at that. I think at some point it will get to a
level, you have remember all these costs are passed through to the potential homebuyer, of
what's the appropriate amount as not to impact the homebuyer at the end of the day, but we're
open to, to looking at that.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. So, and, and just to recap, you, you would be open to it just
$1 million, understanding, of
looking at another number that we can put in there other than $1
course, that, you know, you would have to go back to whoever it is?
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MR. CHURCHILL: Yes. Yes, we're, we're open to looking at that, and we've made a significant
investment, as I mentioned, in the Lahaina Bypass Now over the years, hundreds ofthousands
of dollars in that to get the, just to get the bypass going and some other improvements. And so,
we're...you know, circulation's important in West Maui.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ryan, and thank you, Member Johnson. Member Molina?
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Madam Chair. Good evening, Mr. Churchill. You know,
I've, II was one of the members that supported Kapalua Mauka five years ago, andthe company
brought in all of the employees, and everybody pleading to this.. .to the Council then that we
need this approved so we can get to work. And needless to say, it's been very disappointing
that Kapalua Mauka never materialized. Those of us who supported it put our necks on the
line. And to see it now not materialize is extremely disappointing, but my issue is the
company's viability, because now with Kapalua Mauka not happening, I don't know, at this
point my, my confidence with the company, in terms of getting this project done, is, is shaky.
And what is the .. .your intent or the company's intent? How soon do you plan on coming back
to this Council, whether it be this year or the new Council? Can you tell us what you're going
to do, your intentions? And, and I'm getting increasingly concerned with landowners getting
their entitlementsfrom the Council, and they're not building. I mean I...yes, I understand the
financial situation, but at the same time, the old saying goes, a deal is a deal. You made the
commitment, you got your entitlement, and then I don't like seeing large landowners turning
around and basically selling a piece of property now that has increased value. It's a lot like
speculation. And in the meantime, people are out here waiting for their homes that they were
promised. And, you know, you've heard some of the testifiers here tonight. They have this
hope, but a lot of folks related to the Kapalua Mauka Project, their hopes were dashed.
And I remember, if I recall, one of the rationale was to keep Maui Land & Pine viable, the, to
keep the Kahului plant going, if I recall. So that's why there's a lot of questions from me with
regards to the company's ability now. And I appreciate, you know, you giving us the status
report with now that things are on the up swing, you pared down the debt, but what.. .how can
you convince this Council or the next Council -MR. CHURCHILL: I think...
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: --that you guys are able ---MR. CHURCHILL: I think...
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VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: --to do this project?
MR. CHURCHILL: I think that, one, when Kapalua Mauka was approved in 2006, we went off
racing. We hiredmultiple consultants, we started designing it, we put in subdivision
applications, successfully completed a subdivision to start creating the large lots, creating the
lots for the golf course. We had different designers and engineers. Unemori submitted various
plans. We did the infrastructure design, off-site water, all that design. We spent close to $3
million going through that process, and were moving ahead. We were ready to go ahead. We
were talking to banks about financing. 2008 hit, Lehman Brothers bankruptcy, we're in the
middle of projects at, at Kapalua Bay, and there's a $400 million construction project we had
there. Things went south, it was not prudent to go forward with a project nor were we capable
to go with the project after everything had occurred. It would have basically put the company
under.
So based on the economic times we put the... pulled the brakes back not only on, on that
project, but our, our Kapalua Village Project down below the highway, and we pulled back on
that. We've continued the permitting. We've just submitted, this past month, another large lot
subdivision for Kapalua Mauka to continue to prepare for development and continue to move
towards that, but with the market changes in 2008, basically the whole world came to an end,
the financial world with all these Lehman Brothers bankruptcies. And we were, we were,
unfortunately, right in the middle of it with significant debt with Lehman Brothers and, you
know, had to pull things back, and it, it became a period of...you know, the last 18 months of
survival, and it's been a rough time. We pulled out of it, and now we're looking forward, and
want to continue on, but, you know, I don't think we're unique compared to other real estate
development companies across the country. There's been a lot of damage done during this
economic time, but the, the intent was there. We spent the money, we started the design, and
we went full speed ahead on Kapalua Mauka, and then circumstances changed that, that no one
could predict.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you for that explanation. So I presume you're going to wait
until Kapalua Mauka sort of gets on its feet, and then come back
MR. CHURCHILL: For?
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: For this?
MR. CHURCHILL: For Pulelehua? No, we think...
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Do it simultaneously both projects?
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MR. CHURCHILL: They could go simultaneous. They're two different.. .two completely different
markets. You know, Kapalua Mauka is,is, is targeting the resort market and Pulelehua, you know,
is our local housing workforce market.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Good luck if you can do it, I mean from the financial aspect, you know.
MR. CHURCHILL: Yeah, we'll, we'll have financial partners with that. So...
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Hopefully the world market gets better. Anyway, thank you, Madam
Chair, for the extended leeway.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Thank you very much, Ryan. Member Nishiki?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah, and, and, and thank you. Ryan, this is another area of concern
that I have, and you've said ofthe financial crises, and you said that the way that you were
dealing with this is you sold the pineapple company, you sold real estate, you sold a golf
course. It Itseems like what you've become now is a land holding company based on
investments and that is maybe what it is. This is the kicker that got me. This Council spent a a
lot of time with different major landowners trying to locate land that we could purchase with
our Affordable Housing Fund for a big acre area, and we were told by the Department ofof
Human Concerns that they had identified a particular parcel and made an offer to you. You
instead, sold this parcel to someone else, despite that Maui Land.. .that Maui County's price
was higher than what you actually sold it for.
Please explain to me why this occurred when you knew that Maui County was trying to buy a
large parcel of land, had the money for it, and yet we were not given that opportunity to
purchase it despite that the price was much higher than what you sold it for to another person?
MR. CHURCHILL: Which property are you referring to?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: I don't know the specific property, but I'm sure that you know ofthis
offer that was being done with Jo-Ann Ridao.
MR. CHURCHILL: Yeah, the ... I'm not sure of the relation to this agenda item, but Jo-Ann and the
County they gave an offer for three, three different properties that the company owned. One of
them Easter Seals ended up buying, which is by Kaahumanu Center; another one isis an ag piece
near Haliimaile; and a third one is a piece below Makawao that is part of a larger parcel. You
know, I'm happy to sit down with you and Jo-Ann and look at, look at that and what was in the
past.
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You know, I worked with Finance Director, Kalbert Young on that, and I believe those
properties were either under LOI or under contract, and they went forward with the sale. I I
don't think if the County came in with an offer more that we would take the lower offer to spite
the County or something. I believe we're already under contract or some agreement on those
properties, because we wouldn't, you know, turn away working with the County and having a
relationship with them, especially if the price was higher. I don't see us doing that.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Mr. Churchill. Mr. Pontanilla, you had your turn.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: . (Inaudible). . .
CHAIR BAISA: Yes. Members, I'm going to be democrat, okay. I don't normally be democratic, but
because it's 7:30, and the Chair said we're going to end this meeting, no matter what, at
8 o'clock, you guys want one more round since we're doing so well?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . . . (Inaudible). . .
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Chair will indulge one more round, but let's keep it to the point because we
are going to end at 8 o'clock no matter what's going on. Member Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. This is continuing on Member Nishiki's
questioning. Is there a possibility of maybe sometime in the future of purchasing...the County
purchasing some land in the Haliimaile area?
MR. CHURCHILL: Definitely. You know, we, we've talked about that. We've, we've talked with the
Housing Department, we've looked at areas. They've selected a site up along the Makawao
border. You know, we, we've talked personally with you about sites closer to Haliimaile. And
so, you know, we're definitely open to that. We'd love to partner with the County on
something to get some, some affordable housing.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thankyou. Madam Chairman, thank you, but he has aa
question.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Now, before we continue the Chair would like to remind you to please stay on
the agenda item because if we wander we'll be in violation of Sunshine Law, and we don't
want to do that. So keep your questions to the project before us. Member Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair. I had no intention of going anywhere
like some of the other Members. I'm confused already when they went, they went south. I I
thought we were on West Maui, but they went south. Anyhow, my question to you basically isis
this. If these entitlements are given to your company, realistically, what is the timeframe for
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getting the affordable housing, and we can put conditions to that, but realistically what it is the
timeframe, because there are people out there that are waiting for that?
MR. CHURCHILL: Realistically, with any project on Maui, from when entitlements are secured it's
about two years before you break ground.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So I wanted them to hear that.
MR. CHURCHILL: So and that, and that's -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I wanted people to hear that.
MR. CHURCHILL: -- important. It's a complex process. There's a lot of design, a lot of permitting, a a
lot of infrastructure that needs to go in before the houses come online. So that's, I mean that's a a
good question, but it is...securing the entitlements is necessary and critical before you invest
that additional money in the, in the design phase for us, so that's why it's important.
--

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, understood. Just so that the public understands that this is
not going to happen tomorrow and those people that are waiting for homes that they can get
prepared because, you know, in two years this will come to fruition. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino and Mr. Churchill. Medeiros, another question? And if
you don't have one it's okay to pass.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I'm waiting for somebody to yield to me. Mr. Churchill, in your
presentation and on the hard copy that you were kind enough to provide for us, my question
is.. .wait let me take care of my chair here. My question is, if I remember it correctly, that Maui
Land & Pine founded the Lahaina Bypass Now organization. What was the involvement and
contribution to that organization that initiated the movement on the Lahaina Bypass?
MR. CHURCHILL: It was. . .we created an organization, it was about the time Kapalua Mauka was
approved, so in 2006, and got it going and funded a full-time staff, included Theo Morrison and
others, you know, administrative support and office support in Lahaina, and total funding was
about $700,000, to date, of that organization. It's still continuing today, and we're...we no
longer control it. We basically have turned it over to the community, and it's still continuing,
and they're working on, on various things, and monitoring the Lahaina Bypass construction and
the additional phases that are coming online with it.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you, Mr. Churchill.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Member Medeiros. Member Mateo?
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Madam Chair. Mr. Churchill, in, in your presentation you
mentioned that there were two additional projects, and I will, I will connect them. I will
connect them. There's two additional projects; the, the West Maui Village with 150 units and
the other unit.. .the other.. .the name of the other...
MR. CHURCHILL: We call it Site 60. On our, on our master planning map it's Site 60 or, or Pailolo
Views. That's what we call it.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Site 60. So both of these projects right now is currently going
through...
MR. CHURCHILL: They're fully designed and in for permits, and we've been, been, yeah, going
back and forth with Administration on the, on the various things. I think Site 60 is just about
ready to go, and the West Maui Village Project we have some water issues due to expensive
line to bring in for off-site water.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. So the, the connection between these projects and Pulelehua,
and Kapalua Mauka was an over extension. I'm just continue... continually ...continue to worry
about your ability to deliver, because you've got commitments with Kapalua Mauka. You now
want Pulelehua, you're soon to start West Maui Village, you're soon to start, you know, Site 60,
your pockets are kind of puka right now, because you're still paying down debt to the tune of
45 million. So I don't know if you're doing yourself a favor by the continuation of adding
additional projects, you know, with entitlements, because, you know, the credibility starts to get
questioned on whether or not you'd be able to deliver.
MR. CHURCHILL: Yeah, I, I think, you know, you have to look at how they're phased. And so, these
other projects will definitely go first, and they'll go before Pulelehua, because they're permitted
and the money's been spent on designing them and, you know, we're, we're talking to different
partners to go forward on those right now.
You know, I think our, our credibility shows the projects we've done, and we got the Kapalua
Bay Project entitlements back in, in 2006, and $400 million construction project, our lender
went bankrupt in the middle of it. We funded significant cash equity after our lender went
bankrupt to get the project done and not shut it down. And so, you know, I think, you know, it's
proven we've been able to withstand these downturns and, you know, we want the opportunity
to continue to go forward with our projects.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Member Mateo. Member Johnson?
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Because we're looking at this project and, and, you know, you're
mentioning about the concurrency or, you know, doing many ofthese projects all at once, Maui
has a problem in that we're either feast or famine, and many of these projects come online all at
one time. It's not just you, but other projects as well, you know, the Puukolii Village, Wainee.
You know, we don't know what's going to hit because these entitlements are out there. My
concern is the boom or bust. What we end up doing is when we have all these projects going
on we do the one thing that will move them forward, we import labor, and we provide jobs for
people that either are not here now or that are not from here that don't have a long-term goal
and objective that helps the local economy.
So our concern or my concern, I can't speak for the others, but I just think that generally people
look at we want to provide for jobs for the local people so that their kids can stay here. You
know, we've heard all the testimony, you know, continuously. So how do you address that
issue, because I don't want to have this repetitious, what I I consider very negative impact, I'd
rather parcel it out. So how do you propose to address that issue should that occur?
MR. CHURCHILL: I think you just look at our history. Our, our priority is always to use local labor
first, local contractors, and we have them build-out our project. I mean there, there's no reason
to bring in imported labor from the mainland or even from Oahu. Now, some of the big
specialized projects, the hotels and stuff, you, you need imported specialized labor, because
there's not enough here on Maui itself andthat typically comes from Oahu, but our priority is
the local, local jobs for local people. And someone mentioned earlier discussions about having
these houses limited to Maui residents and there is ways to do that, Ithink, and, and ways
around that. So when we come out with affordable housing it's, it's not going to, you know,
someone who hasn't even moved here yet. And so, that's, that's a priority for us.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah, and, and the only thing I...the only reason I bring this up is
because I know that on the hotel project you brought in, I think it was Ledcore, you know, I, I 1
realize they have a branch in Oahu. But, anyway, I wanted to just determine whether or not
then you would be agreeable to putting in some type of condition then that would provide local
labor, so that you would not be, unless it was something really specialized, like the sewage
plant, that you would not be importing labor and that you would use the local workforce.
MR. CHURCHILL: That, that's our goal whether it's a condition, you know, I'm going to have to talk
to James about that on having conditions that run along, you know, with, with that, but
it's...you know, that's... we have no reason otherwise than to use local labor.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Well, from your mouth to God's ears. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Member Johnson and Mr. Churchill. Member Molina?
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VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: I might as well enjoy, jump into the fray here. And, first of all,

Mr. Churchill, nothing personal. You know, the company went in over its head long before you
assumed the helm where you're currently at and that's the realities of this. So, again, I'll keep
my question, again, related to the financial viability of the company.
I remember economic terms from Mr. Mayer's class like opportunity cost and terms like there's
no free lunch. Everything you do it costs something. And, you know, with your, your debt
reduction plan, if you will, can you share with us how you're going to continue to pare down
your debt? I mean are you going to start... are you going to liquidate assets, are you going to
continue to sell off other properties? In order to reach your goals to...if Pulelehua is approved,
as well as address Kapalua Mauka and some of the other projects that was mentioned here
earlier, can you share that with us?
MR. CHURCHILL: First, our, our debt level at about 45 million today isis about our 15 year running
average debt level. So we're back to kind of where we are pre-change in leadership. So we're
back at a, you know, historic levels is one thing, but we believe, you know, that debt should be
down in the 20 to 25 million range for a company our size and, andthat's, that's a stable level.
One of the reasons or one of the ways, you know, we're planning to get there is, is our Kahului
property. It's been on themarket for some time and about half of it's under contract, and we're
still planning to sell that to reduce debt. You know, we have a couple properties left Upcountry
that are on the market to get down the debt. And, as I think was mentioned earlier, the golf
course sale was part of that plan, which, you know, just closed and is wrapped up to get the
debt down.
So we strategically had this big amount ofdebt, and we went to address it by raising equity.
We raised 40 million of equity this summer. Thirty-two million came from Mr. Case,
fortunately and the remainder has been paid down from select real estate sales, but that program
will, will pretty much wrap up in the next six to nine months of those properties we have listed
for sale.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Member Molina, and thank you, Mr. Churchill. Mr. Nishiki, you get the
last word.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Thank you very much. You heard Mr. Mateo talk about the Kapalua
Mauka, and your West Maui Village, and your Pailolo, and your Site 60, if there are different
you
ones there; these projects now that are... where, where, where this is being financed. Can you
tell me right now how many units of Kapalua Mauka have been sold?
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MR. CHURCHILL: Well, define sold? Sold is.. .we haven't built any. We sold a portion of Kapalua
Mauka that includes 50 units.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: You sold it to who?
MR. CHURCHILL:: A person from Oahu.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Oh, okay. So that's what you're doing. You're just selling portions
because of the financing, and you needed to try to get out of debt?
MR. CHURCHILL: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBERNISHIKI: Okay. And, and, and, and this is how, through entitlements, you
work your debt, obviously. You get your entitlements, and then you sell a portion out, not
really doing it yourself, obviously.
MR. CHURCHILL: That, that... let me go back. That wasn't the plan, Mr. Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah, but because of the financial -MR. CHURCHILL: And so....
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: --situation.
MR. CHURCHILL: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. Now...
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Nishiki?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Not too far.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Oh, okay. Okay. No. So now, with this type of ways in which
you're doing it, Ryan, and, and the concurrency situation, if you sold this project, no units have
been built so far, when can we expect you to build any of these affordables? Give me a
timeline so that we.. .this, this Committee has some sort of idea on the sincerity of this
company.
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MR. CHURCHILL: We hope to get going next year on our Site 60 Project. That's the one furthest in
the queue for this, and the permitting process has all the infrastructure in place. We've already
brought a waterline, a main waterline across, and that's the project we plan to go, and that's 42
units, all affordable.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: To be sold in 2011?
MR. CHURCHILL: To be, to be rented. I'm not sure it will bebe sold. We start the project in 2011, and
it will be sold...it will be rented when completed. And so, that's one we're, we're in
discussions with various parties around that, and it's going to.. .you know, hopefully we can get
going on that in, in 2011.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay. Anyway. I think this is something that this Committee
probably is concerned about, Ryan, that you get entitlements, and then you sell off entitlements.
But, anyway, that's neither here nor there, because we've not seen those affordable built, and
I'm a bit concerned about that. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Nishiki, and thank you, Members. Youknow, this may seem like
we're being lighthearted here, but we had decided before the evening, and we had agendized
that we would not be taking any legislative action this evening, but we would be here to get a a
progress report on the project because many people have asked about the projects that are on
the books, what's happening to them. In fact, we had that discussion in Council this morning.
And so, this was an update and an opportunity for the Members to get some information, but
we'll be back at another day to discuss this project some more and Members will have full
opportunities to ask all the questions that they have.
The Chair would like to thank everyone for coming tonight, thank my Staff, and thank the
Members. This meeting is now adjourned. . . .(gavel). . .
ADJOURN: 7:40 p.m.
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